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1 LBAP updates.
Bedfordshire and Luton  
 BedsLife and Cranfield University are teaming up to identify Bedfordshire’s

Priority areas for hedgerow planting. MSc student Abigail Asare will be

developing a soil erosion risk model for the county to help determine where our most vulnerable areas are and how planting hedgerows might help conserve our soil. Many thanks to Natural England for supporting this very important work! 
Following the Bedfordshire Important Arable Plant Areas study completed in March

2008, 33 sites of county importance and 16 sites of potential national importance were identified, mapped and characterised by the Biodiversity Recording and Monitoring Centre. The study was carried out in partnership with Bedfordshire County Council and the Wildlife Trust. The surveys were carried out in partnership with the Farming and

Wildlife Advisory Group, Bedfordshire County Council and the Wildlife Trust, and was
funded by SITA Trust. Of the eight sites studied, six were found to be nationally important. One site was of county importance, its score reduced because some of the high scoring plants had been introduced to the site. One of the nationally important sites is expected to decline over time as the land has been taken out of arable cultivation. Another site has been compromised by a road improvement scheme but may very well recover in time.

The survey provided important information that will be used to implement measures to

maintain and enhance the sites identified as being of county or national importance.

Measures such as Entry Level Stewardship and Higher Level Stewardship could be

used to assist in the management of sites where appropriate. Further engagement with

landowners should be sought to discuss future management.
 Update from Cambridgeshire and Peterborough LBAP (April 2009) Fabiola Blum
* LBAP reviews (including feedback from a wider consultation) are now finished for Urban, Grassland, Woodland and Wetland Habitat Plans. Only the Farmland habitat plans are now outstanding

* Calculating the data and reporting of NI 197 – through CWS project and Biological Records Centre worked smoothly, we met the targets for the first year and have now also a better baseline.

* our partnership helped fund a new Froglife publication and campaign that will be running this year: “Just Add Water” about digging and managing ponds and keeping them safe (e.g. for schools).

* I am working on an Esme Fairbairn application, together with the community officer from Biological Records Centre and environmental education people: “Becoming Biodiversity Champions” – a programme for young people involving recording and developing basic parish BAPs in 10 places (Parishes or market towns)

* We are developing a pond restoration project across Cambridgeshire and Peterborough– as pond restoration was identified as crucial gap in Cambridgeshire/Peterborough (pond creation is possible through Million Ponds Project, but lots of ponds in need of restoration), very early stages, considering SITA application (about £80,000) for 3 year project (with a coordinator working part-time for 2 years + some monitoring/assessment afterwards

* We secured money through National Trust/Natural England Countdown 2010 project (in addition to the projects mentioned last time) for a Huntingdonshire Plum Festival (in August 2009 and 2010). An event coordinator will be employed temporarily, based at Hunts District Council 
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· Work continues on rewriting the Essex Biodiversity Action Plan. We are identifying a baseline for each habitat and species plan – and producing ‘smart’ targets and objectives which can be costed. This new plan will take our ambitions to rebuild biodiversity in Essex forward for the next 10 year period.

· Essex Biodiversity Project with EWT have put in a bid to the ‘million ponds project’ for restoration of wet grassland interest to support breeding waders and water voles on a coastal grazing marsh on the River Crouch. 

· Essex Biodiversity Project has totalled 63 volunteer days this year. Rebecca Banks, Biodiversity Project Officer 01621862981, rebeccab@essexwt.org.uk has undertaken 35 advisory visits and site meetings with public bodies, landowners and individuals this year to date.

· .Essex Biodiversity Project celebration event will be held on Friday 3rd July 2009 at the Essex Records Office in Chelmsford. The theme of the day will be the Essex ‘Living Landscapes’ presented to an audience of c.200 invitees including senior Essex politicians and decision makers. 
Hertfordshire: Herts LBAP update:

· The NI 197 baseline for Hertfordshire has been developed by the Wildlife Sites Partnership and will be presented at the next Biodiversity Partnership Group meeting being held on Thursday, 23rd April.

· The Quality of Life Report 2008, produced by the Hertfordshire Environmental Forum, has been published and is available at: www.hef.org.uk/qol 

The ‘wildlife and habitats’ chapter illustrates the results of biodiversity monitoring taking place across the County – in particular changes observed with our wildlife indicators of water voles, birds, hares, butterflies, damselflies and dragonflies, wildlife sites and condition of SSSIs.  It also includes a brief summary of progress with the delivery of the Herts Biodiversity Action Plan during 2008.  For more information visit: http://enquire.hertscc.gov.uk/qol/2008/wildlife08.cfm
· An annual achievements newsletter produced on behalf of the Biodiversity Partnership was circulated to all councillors within the County.  As well as highlighting progress with the delivery of the habitat and species action plans, the report also identified a variety of biodiversity projects being carried out by the district and borough councils together with some of the work done to raise awareness of biodiversity during 2008.  A letter circulated with the newsletter highlighted the vital role that local authorities play in conserving biodiversity and made reference to their duty under the Natural Environment and Rural Communities (NERC) Act.  The newsletter is available at: http://www.hef.org.uk/nature/action_plan_highlights_2008.pdf
· A general Local Biodiversity Action Plan leaflet has also been printed for circulation.

· Community Planning Officers from the district and borough councils have been contacted for information on current (and historic) biodiversity projects being delivered by their Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) as part of the Sustainable Community Strategy process.  The letter sent out to them referred to the NERC Act and promoted the positive contribution that biodiversity can make to LSP objectives.  A copy of the Wildlife Trust’s leaflet on the NERC Act and Biodiversity Duty, the Herts Biodiversity Action Plan leaflet and the Biodiversity Action Plan newsletter for 2008 were also enclosed.  The deadline for responses is mid-May.

· The Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre, in liaison with county recorders and specialists, are reviewing the S41 list of the NERC Act to identify those species listed which are present in Hertfordshire.

Norfolk Update from the Norfolk Biodiversity Partnership

Action Plans: Several new action plans have been written, including the Barbastelle Action Plan and a Grouped Plan for Bats (covering noctule, brown long-eared and soprano pipistrelle). These are the first bat action plans for the county and fill a long-standing gap in the Norfolk BAP. With support from Natural England and the Norfolk Biodiversity Information Service (NBIS), arrangements have also been finalised for a county-wide roadside bat and mammal survey this summer. 

Invasive Non-native Species: Mike Sutton-Croft has made excellent progress with his work on invasive non-native species. A centralised database has been developed in collaboration with NBIS and now holds over 1,000 records for the six priority species being addressed by this first phase of the project. A comprehensive web page on invasive alien species has been developed for the biodiversity website and articles have been prepared for a variety of publications. A stakeholders' forum was organised on 18 February, featuring national and local experts and bringing together over 60 participants. Nearly £12,000 has now been secured from Defra for demonstration control and eradication projects along the Rivers Waveney and Nar. 

Natural Neighbours: On behalf of the Partnership, BTCV organised "Natural Neighbours" - Norfolk's first community wildlife conference - on 7 March 2009. The event brought together over 90 participants to hear about innovative community projects being implemented by five local environmental groups. The day also included a series of workshops, covering topics such as funding, biodiversity surveys, volunteers, publicity and pond management. 

Biodiversity Project Fund: Norfolk County Council generously provided a further £10,000 towards the Biodiversity Project Fund. Four new projects have subsequently been awarded grants: a survey of the contorted pines of the Brecks; assessment of the status of non-native species in North Norfolk ponds; the organisation of "Wild about the Wensum"; and a biodiversity survey of the Cut-off Channel.

Local Area Agreement: In collaboration with NCC, NBIS and NWT, a considerable amount of time has been invested in promoting National Indicator 197 on local sites and developing the necessary reporting tools. NI 197 has already raised the profile of County Wildlife Sites considerably and led to more focussed targeting of local sites. In a particularly exciting development, the Partnership has worked with the Forestry Commission to identify three woodland clusters in which CWS will be eligible for English Woodland Grant Schemes at the enhanced rate of 80 per cent. Substantial effort has also gone into the development of the methodology, baseline and targets for Local Indicator 4.5 on ecological networks.

Membership: Both Anglian Water and the University of East Anglia have accepted the invitation to become formal members of the Biodiversity Partnership, bringing total membership to 21. The two organisations bring a wealth of knowledge, expertise and experience to the Partnership.
·  .

Suffolk 
Gen does a regular newsletter www.suffolk.gov.uk/Environment/Biodiversity
Workshop: ‘Applying the biodiversity checklist with confidence’ 
Gen Broad, Suffolk Biodiversity Partnership 

Suffolk Biodiversity Partnership planning group* was delighted to host a planners’ training event in February at Suffolk Wildlife Trust headquarters, Ashbocking. It was a real pleasure to welcome delegates from all of the local authorities (Babergh, Forest Heath, Ipswich, Mid Suffolk, Suffolk Coastal, St Edmundsbury and Waveney), Suffolk County Council and the Broads Authority. South Norfolk District Council’s ecologist also joined us. 

The aim of the workshop was to provide practical training for planners in using Suffolk County Council’s biodiversity checklist, thus boosting confidence in applying the checklist appropriately during planning decisions. Suffolk is leading the way in bringing consideration of biodiversity to planning decisions and the checklist has already been adopted by all of our local authorities. 

. The delegates then worked through a series of 5 case studies designed to present some tricky and some rather more straightforward dummy planning applications, including consideration of County Wildlife Sites, other designated sites and protected species. Through this practical, hands-on small group approach, the delegates also benefited from being able to discuss issues with colleagues from other authorities. 

The workshop was deemed a great success. 
Suffolk crayfish ‘ark’ project 
Julia Stansfield, Environment Agency 
Native white-clawed crayfish have been all but wiped out from Suffolk’s rivers, probably through a combination of competition with alien species and outbreaks of crayfish plague. In some rivers alien species, especially signal crayfish, have self-sustaining populations. In order to preserve the presence of native crayfish of relatively local provenance in the county, it is proposed to establish ‘ark’ sites away from rivers where several populations can be established. Ponds, lakes and gravel pits are all potentially suitable but have to be screened for suitability. 

A partnership project has just been set up between the Environment Agency, Farming and Wildlife Advisory Group, Water for Wildlife project and the Suffolk Biodiversity Partnership. Over the next five years we aim to set up several such ark sites and hopefully to expand the project into Norfolk and Essex. 
2. Work on EoE Marine BAP 
Environment Agency and Natural England are supporting Essex, Suffolk and Norfolk LBAP partnerships to produce a Marine BAP covering the various marine BAP species and habitats identified.  The idea is to produce one grouped plan for marine

mammals and one for marine fish (to cover the large number that were identified in 'Section 41 of the NERC Act (2006) - Habitats and species of principal importance in England'). The writing of the plans will be led by the marine expert Jean-Luc Solandt, from the Marine Conservation Society but Gen will project manage this work and we are confident that the timing of these plans should dovetail nicely into the resulting actions from the new Marine and Coastal Access Bill.
3. East of England Implementation Plan Consultation

This is an opportunity to make sure biodiversity is adequately addressed in a high-level business plan for the region which will be influential in terms of the forthcoming single regional strategy brought about by the Sub-National Review. You might like to encourage constituent organisation to have a read and feed back any comments during this consultation period, please see EEDA website for details

4 SITA / WREN regional panels
The 23rd April is the date for the second funding panel meeting for EoE, This may be the final year of the ‘Enriching Nature Fund’ which would be a great pity.  There is one further funding round, with a closing date for applications in June, but there will be limited funds in the EoE pot, the exact amount depends on how many of the projects in the second  funding round will be supported.  There will be some small project funds available – for bids under £25,000.
 The regional meeting for the WREN panel meeting took place on the 16th March 09.  For the WREN funding there is not a specific regional pot and only one application round per year.  Projects must be near a WREN site and this limits applications to Norfolk, Beds, Cambs, Peterborough and North Herts in our region.
5. Policy Sub group – met briefly on the 16th March 
Discussed if EEBF should respond to the River Basin Management Plans Consultation and the decision was yes.  There are several other consultations EEIP and FC Open Habitats which should also be considered.  Also thought about how to progress the update of the Regional Biodiversity Networking Nature map.  The EELF – East of England Landscape Forum are holding a workshop in September which EEBF members will be invited to discuss landscape and biodiversity mapping.  
6  Regional Biodiversity Delivery Plan 
This has now been sent out to all MPs, MEPs and other public bodies in the region.  A couple of MP’s replied the best response being from Andrew Roindell MP for Romford who said’ ‘ I would like to assure you that you have my full support on this plan and please feel free to send me any further information on how I could engage further should I wish.’ 
  There are still a couple of hundred hard copies so please let me know catherineweightman@eeda.org.uk if you require any. 

7 Updating habitat inventories 
 The LRCs have nearly finished the work on wetland inventories work and now NE are looking how this data can be used.   For 09/10 NE have £10,000 to update Lowland Heath inventories.
8 Evidence requirements for BAP 
LUC have almost finished this contract will circulate report.
9 Pond Conservation has launched its new Pond Creation Toolkit, with all the advice you need to dig new, clean water ponds that contribute to the Million Ponds Project targets. The toolkit can be downloaded for free from the Pond Conservation website.
10  Natural England draft invasive non-native policy

Natural England have gone out to consultation on their draft invasive non-native species policy.  They have targeted approximately 150 key national stakeholders, including many of the organisations represented at regional and local biodiversity partnerships. NE is very keen to hear your views on the draft policy which is available at 

http://www.naturalengland.org.uk/ourwork/policy/consultations/default.aspx 
Please provide written comments on the provided response form by 1st May. They are running a short consultation, in light of significant informal consultation in the drafting of this policy with key stakeholders, the policy strongly reflecting the GB Strategy (which itself underwent extensive consultation and stakeholder involvement) and an ambition to announce the policy on 22nd May.  
11  Open habitats: Restoring and expanding open habitats from woods and forests in England: a consultation on Government policy
. All the consultation papers are available at www.forestry.gov.uk/england-openhabitats-consultation. 
The consultation started on 12 March 2009 and will run until 5 June 2009.
In the consultation we set out our proposals for a rationale to guide decisions about restoring and expanding priority open habitats from woods and forests in England. We ask for your views on six elements that we judge should be in the policy, the balance of a number of key variables that will influence how we apply the policy, and three possible approaches by which we make decisions about removal of woodland or forest. We set out the desired outcomes of the policy; the criteria that could help inform the decision on which policy option is best, and the implications for delivery mechanisms. We invite you to suggest amendments and to give us your views on which are most important, welcome, or unwelcome.
We welcome your comments on any aspect of our proposals, but it would be particularly helpful if you could focus on a set of specific questions that we ask in the consultation. We have prepared a form for you to use for your responses to these questions and any other comments, this is available at www.forestry.gov.uk/england-openhabitats-consultation. 
Please send your responses by 17.00 5 June 2009. We would prefer it if you could send them to oh.consultation@forestry.gov.uk, other contact details are below. 
Please include with your response the "information about you" form available at www.forestry.gov.uk/england-openhabitats-consultation. 
12 International Biodiversity Day

The Convention on Biological Diversity designated the 22nd May as IBD, an annual event to help with the communication of important biodiversity issues internationally. Each year has a different theme, with this year’s focus being Invasive Alien Species. One of the Objectives of the GB non-natives strategy is to raise public awareness and understanding of the issues surrounding  invasive alien species or invasive non-native species (INNS) as we prefer to call them in GB. Therefore IBD presents us with a unique opportunity to raise the profile of INNS with the public. 
To tackle INNS effectively we need to embrace a partnership approach encompassing all parts of society from government right down to the individual citizen, recognising that we all have a role to play in tackling the issue.  This is one of the main drivers behind the suggested day of action against INNS. What we would like to do is encourage local volunteering groups and other organisations to hold volunteering days to tackle INNS, be it digging up INNS plants or surveying for INNS. 
NE have asked LBAPs for information on what could be promoted and as Norfolk Non native initiative are already organising some activities on the 22nd May, the region will probably just promote this, unless there are other activities tacking place as well.

It also may be of interest to you that we have commissioned a number  (approx 60) of ID sheets for non-native species (a few already available on the GBNNS website www.nonnatives.org.uk) which will be available for use on the day.
Defra will redevelop the GBNNS website to make it a more effective tool for communicating the issues with the public. We intend to re-launch this on IBD.
13 EEBF website
Looking at having a non-live site by end of April for you to look at and comment, hopefully have a live site mid May.  There are several websites that lost their home at Eastspace and there have been discussions to see if there could be some joint hosting/working arrangement with other regional Fora, but has not materialized so we are just going ahead with this quote.
The hosting package includes a nominal half hour per month

maintenance for minor changes, more significant amendments and

changes will incur a charge of £25.00 +VAT per hour.

COSTS:

Costs are calculated on a yearly fee of £197.40 inclusive of VAT (£14.00

+VAT at the standard rate per month) payable in advance at

commencement of hosting.

DOMAIN NAMES:

At the moment the following domain names have been registered and are

available for use, the primary domain name will be included in hosting

charges for the first year, and subsequently charged at £10.00 per year

thereafter for .co.uk names

Other domain names ending in .com and .org incur a charge of £20.00

per year.

eoebiodiversity.co.uk

eoebiodiversity.com

eoebiodiversity.org

All prices are subject to VAT at the prevailing rate
14 Extra NE contribution to BAP work in the region.  NE had some underspend money and this was very gratefully made available, over £40,000 to support BAP work in the region.  LBAPs were asked to submit projects asap and then the money was able to be given via an addendum to the MoA. 
Contribution towards Orchard survey, Bedfordshire
Improvement of 20 ha of Snape marshes, Suffolk
Contribution to ponds survey, Cambridgeshire
Contribution to Fenland Drainage Ditch project, Cambridgeshire
Contribution to Marine Biodiversity Action Plan, Wildlife Trust
Scarlet malachite beetle survey, Essex and Cambridgeshire
Contributions towards Ancient Woodlands Liaison Officer post, Bedfordshire
Silver-studded blue butterfly survey, Suffolk
Non-native species initiative workshop, Norfolk
Contractor workshop for biodiverse woodland, Bedfordshire
Creation of two stag beetle pyramids, Essex
Habitat improvement for various species including adders, Suffolk
Restoration of lowland heath at Norton Heath and Chigwell, Essex
Growing alder buckthorn for Kings and Baker Wood SSSI, Bedfordshire
Buying bat equipment for roadside survey, Norfolk
Tree clearance at Breton Heath, Essex
Contribution towards Cranfield University report on Bedfordshire hedgerows

      Further contribution to EEBF website

      Contribution to FC wet woodland project.
15 latest UK biodiversity indicators show mixed progress
An updated review of biodiversity in the UK was published on April 3, giving some insight into the state of Britain’s biodiversity. Eighteen indicators were agreed in 2007 by the UK

Biodiversity Partnership to summarise some of the key priorities for biodiversity in the UK. The indicators include:

• population status of key species

• plant diversity

• status of priority species, habitats and ecosystems

• genetic diversity of rare sheep and cattle breeds

• protected sites

• management of woodland, agriculture and fisheries

• impacts of air pollution

• impacts of invasive species

• expenditure on biodiversity

• amount of time given by volunteers to nature

conservation activities

To assess these indicators, 33 component measures are assessed. Of these, 11 show long term deterioration, 9 show long term improvement, one shows little or no overall change, 11 had insufficient data and one was not assessed. This is the first time

that genetic diversity, invasive species and marine ecosystem integrity have been included among the indicators. The full presentation of all the indicators, with charts, assessments, commentary and supporting material is published on the Joint Nature Conservation Committee
16  Fens Wetland Vision 
Held further meetings and tried to prioritise potential wetland vision projects in the fens, applications have to be completed by partners to try to secure NE funding.
http://www.naturalengland.org.uk/ourwork/conservation/biodiversity/funding/wetlandvision/
Also linked from two higher pages on the website:
Find a Grant - http://www.naturalengland.org.uk/grantsfunding/findagrant/default.aspx
Funding for biodiversity - http://www.naturalengland.org.uk/ourwork/conservation/biodiversity/funding/default.aspx
17 Analysis of Accessible Natural Greenspace Provision in Essex

The East of England Biodiversity Delivery Plan aims to make biodiversity physically and intellectually accessible for people and intends to push for compliance with the Accessible Natural Greenspace Standards (ANGSt). In order to do this, a baseline of how ANGSt is being met is required.

This project funded by Natural England will analyse the provision of accessible natural greenspace in Essex as a pilot to inform a future regional analysis. The analysis will be carried out using GIS. The resulting data will be made available to local authorities and will be published in a report. Local Indicator 10.1 Living Landscapes in the Essex Local Area Agreement will be a receptor for the results of the ANGSt analysis, and the data will also be fed into the relevant Local Development Frameworks (LDFs) to inform decision-making within Essex.

Stefanie Buell Essex Wildlife Trust Biological Records Officer Stefanieb@essexwt.org.uk
 18  The Water Framework Directive (WFD) is a European Union Directive that is now part of UK law and currently being turned into practical action by the Environment Agency. It sets a target of achieving at least ‘good’ ecological and chemical status for all inland and coastal waters. The route to how this is achieved is described in the Draft River Basin Management Plan (Norfolk, Suffolk and Essex are included in the Anglian River Basin District). The Environment Agency is seeking to consult widely and all organisations and members of the public are invited to have their say. Consultation runs until 21st June 2009. To view the plan and make your response, please go to www.environment-agency.gov.uk/wfd and click on ‘Anglian’. The draft plan

can be downloaded and is not long (consultation main document). There are numerous annexes too, some of which are big (especially annex B, but this contains details of proposed actions and the details for individual waterbodies). You can also see more general explanations of the WFD on the main wfd page.
19 Dairy Dates
22nd May International Biodiversity Day

1st June Policy sub group meeting at 2pm, NT offices near Bury St Edmunds

9th June event in Reading LBAPs and their Chairs

23rd June Norfolk Biodiversity Partnership, 10 year review workshop
3rd July The Essex Biodiversity Project celebration event will be held at the Essex Records Office in Chelmsford.

30th July EEBF Main Forum – Eastbrook

27th Aug  Sita PAP meeting – Eastbrook 
22nd Oct EEBF Main Forum – venue undecided

